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The first event.  Having been 
established on the 8th February 
1968, it might seem surprising that 
the club was able to stage its first 
event on the 17th March 1968.  
However the area used, Quarry 
Wood near Bisham, had been 
used previously and so 
arrangements could be made 
quite quickly. Here, and on the 
front cover, are some memorabilia 
from the event. 

Quarry Woods, 
Bisham 

 

17 March 1968 
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Editorial 

The 50th Anniversary of the club provides an opportunity to look back and to reflect on times 
past.  I decided that the best way to provide information on this was by looking at the various 
documents that have been retained as a club archive or been stored by some of our older 
members and to extract from them items of interest. These I have grouped into topics so as to 
allow a more consistent revelation of the developments.  However, readers should recognise that 
the records consulted were not complete and that much will never have been recorded. There 
are therefore inevitable gaps.  In addition, my interpretation of the material may at times be 
incorrect and errors may therefore exist. It is also a personal selection and reflects my ideas of 
interesting items - I just hope that others will also find them of interest.  The greatest changes 
were in the first decade (or less) and this forms a significant part of the material that is included. 
 

I must thank, in particular, Darrel Cruickshank and Bryce Gibson who have given me access to 
some of their collections of memorabilia and to Denise Harper for lending me her newsletter 
collection.  In addition, I am grateful to Katy Stubbs and Richard Rae who have written some text 
to give additional insights into some of the activities of the club in earlier years. 

David Jukes, Editor 
 

Chairmanõs Introduction 
I hope you all enjoy the 50th anniversary issue.  - David Jukes has put in a large amount of work 
sifting through the  club minutes and archives to provide a glimpse of how the club has evolved 
over the past half century. What is clear is that the club has had a distinguished history from the 
early pioneers through to the present day.  Club members, working for the sport they loved, have 
been recognised nationally for their contributions to mapping and for their support and 
development work.  The club has also been home to enthusiastic juniors one of whom, Yvette 
Hague, became the countryôs first World Champion. Few achieve that status but, through many 
individuals working together in a club, we enable many to enjoy the sport. 
 

More personally, my own memories of the club start back in the early 1970's when it was still 
ROC and I was a member of rivals TVOC. I attended the first Concorde Chase at Christmas 
Common in 1978 when naming events was still a novelty and was impressed by the trophies that 
used to be awarded. Whatever happened to them?  - I'm sure I gave the M19 tankard back... 
 
Here's looking forward to the next 50 years. What will our members have achieved by 2068? 
 

Simon Moore, Chairman 

The Beginnings 

This is an article written by Darrell Cruickshank for the December 1989 issue of the Newsletter -  
the final issue using the name Reading Orienteering Club.: 

Orienteering was first talked about in Reading in November 1967 when a group, mainly of P.E. 
teachers, attended a meeting at Bulmershe College, Reading, held under the auspices of the 
C.C.P.R.. Real orienteers in the shape of Mike Well-Cole and Jonathan Thompson of the Royal 
Marines guided the meeting in the right direction and it was decided to form a county association 
to foster the sport locally and encourage the formation of local clubs.  It was also decided to hold 
a one day orienteering course at Bisham Abbey on 10th December following run by Mike and 
Jonathan.  Unfortunately the country was swept by an epidemic of foot and mouth disease and 
orienteering was banned in the affected areas which included Bisham.  The course was finally 
held on 27th January 1968 and included an event in Quarry Woods. 

At the end of the course, a small number of Reading people decided to call a public meeting in 
Reading with the idea of forming a club.  Alec Robson duely put an advertisement in the local 
paper and the meeting was held in Watlington House, Reading on 8th February 1968.  A 
committee was elected and Ivor Parr elected Chairman.  A novices orienteering event was to be 
held at Bramshill, now known as Warren Heath, run by R.E.M.E. and it was resolved that all at the 
meeting should attend this event, see how it was done, and hold an event of our own at Quarry 
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Woods on 17th March. 

Present day orienteers may wonder at the time scale but things were very much simpler then. 
Maps were photocopies of the 2 1/2 inch O.S. maps where few paths were shown and many 
tracks were different in one respect or another.  There were two classes of control description 
knows as the óclue sheetô.  ñThe éò indicating that the feature was marked on the map, and ñA 
éò indicating that it wasnôt.  The óSettersô comments on the 1968 S.E.O.A. Championships 
included the following: ñHow many of you realised that the Master Maps were not on THE path 
but on A path.  You should have noticed that The Path ran down hil but A Path climbed up hill.ò  
Even in 1969, the J.K. final details stated ñRecent thinning, cleared areas, and forest rides have 
been omitted from the map because they would tend to reduce the choice of route between the 
various controlsò. 

Reading Orienteering Clubôs first event at Quarry Woods on 17th March 1968 was a great 
success.  59 people went round the single course and the expenses had been negligible.  We 
had a modest bank balance and the confidence to go forward to better things.  The entry fees at 
that time were usually 2/6 (12 1/2p).  However, you get what you pay for and if you want modern 
multicoloured up to date surveyed maps and all the organisation that goes with it, you have to 
pay for it. 

A club badge was produced (not the troll) though this never caught on too well.  Club colours for 
the orienteering suit were registered with BOF - maroon top and bottom - though this again failed 
to catch on and I only ever knew of four to be seen in the forest.  The first club newsletter 
appeared in March 1968 and had been produced regularly ever since.  Reading members began 
to travel far and wide to events as well as organising five open events of our own in our first year.  
On the male side we didnôt have any outstanding individuals but the team results were quite 
good.  We won the National Score Championships in 1968, and as the event has not been held 
since, I suppose we still are the National Score Champions.  We had four or five lady competitors 
who turned out regularly, and two of them at least were usually well placed.  They nearly always 
won the team results as few other coubs could field a full ladies team. 

In May 1969 we began to doctor the 2 1/2ò O.S. maps, taking out the more obvious errors and 


